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FOREWORD 

The David Hume Institute was founded in 1985 in order to promote 
studies of public policy in which the combined skills of lawyers 
and economists would be relevant. This promotion has taken the 
form of commissioned publications, lectures and conferences, and 
in some cases lectures have been published as a separate activity. 
This is the case with the very first Hume Lecture which was given 
by Professor Bryan Carsberg on 5th March 1986 on the theme of The 
Regulation of Telecommunications. The subject itself clearly fell 
within the terms of reference of the Institute. No person was 
better qualified to deliver it. The fact that he is an eminent 
accountant need raise no eyebrows, for it will soon be clear that 
his exposition depends on his deep and specialised knowledge of 
economic analysis and its applications to policy. 

The Institute makes it clear with every publication that it has 
no political axe to grind and is not necessarily in agreement with 
the views of its authors. At the same time, it considers itself 
particularly fortunate in being able to make known to a wider 
audience Professor Carsberg's perception of his important role as 
regulator of an immensely complex and important industry whose 
activities affect us all. 

V 

Alan Peacock 
Executive Director 



Introduction 

THE REGULATION OF THE 
TELECOMMUNICATIONS INDUSTRY 

by 
Bryan Carsberg 

This paper gives an account of the framework I administer as 
Director General of Telecommunications. It focuses on the promo
tion of competition, the regulation of monopoly business and pri
vatisation as they are being applied - or have been applied - to 
the telecommunications industry. More specifically, my themes are 
the following: the desirability of promoting competition as far as 
possible1 the need for cost-effective regulation in parts of the 
business where competition is not effective, the need to plan the 
transition from state-owned monopoly to private sector competition 
effectively, and the advantages of privatisation as part of the 
package of measures. I also, in view of the nature of my audience, 
need to enter a disclaimer. My background is that of a professor 
of accounting and not a specialist economist. This paper does not 
set out to be a treatise in economics; it is rather an attempt to 
share my thoughts about what is going on in the industry, based on 
my practical experience as its regulator. 

The Regulatory Framework 

I had better begin by explaining my regulatory role, including the 
nature and source of my powers. The framework is set down by the 
1984 Telecommunications Act. It specifies that the operation of 
basic telecommunication services - essentially the carriage of 
messages - can be undertaken only by organisations that have a 
licence issued by the Secretary of State for Trade and Industry. 
He considers my advice in deciding whether or not to issue licen
ces. 

One of my main roles is the enforcement of licence rules which 
are designed to prevent the abuse of monopoly power, to promote 
effective competition and to impose certain social obligations. If 
I become aware of a breach of a licence rule, which seems likely 
to recur or continue, I can issue an order which has legal force 
and may lead to the imposition of financial penalties. The licence 
rules are not entirely fixed in their provisions: they give me con
siderable power to establish their detailed application by making 

1 
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determinations - for example, they rule out undue preference of 
individual customers and leave me to decide whether or not a par
ticular preference is undue; furthermore, the licence rules can be 
amended by me, either by agreement with the licensee or after mak
ing a reference to the Monopolies and Mergers Commission and ob
taining their general agreement. 

I have the function, jointly with the Director General of Fair 
Trading, of applying parts of the competition legislation to the 
telecommunications industry. I have no formal role in mergers that 
affect the telecommunications industry, except that I have the 
statutory right to issue advice whenever I think it appropriate; 
but, in practice, I am consulted by the Director General of Fair 
Trading when he is formulating the recommendation to put forward 
to the Secretary of State about whether or not a merger should be 
referred to the Monopolies and Mergers Commission and I have the 
opportunity, subsequently, to put advice to the Secretary of State. 

I have a duty to investigate representations that are made to 
me about any significant matters affecting the telecommunications 
industry. I have the power to require the production of informa
tion to help carry out my functions, provided I do not impose an 
unreasonable burden on those who must provide it. My constitu
tional position is as head of a non-ministerial government depart
ment - the Office of Telecommunications (OFTEL) - and as this term 
indicates I do not report directly to ministers; I have been given 
independence of ministerial direction, in most matters and except 
for issues affecting national security, to ensure the freedom of 
the regulatory process from detailed political interference. 

Promotion of Competition 

The cornerstone of my policy, and that of the government in set
ting up the new framework for telecommunications, is the promotion 
of competition. This is expressed in duties given to me under the 
1984 Act. I must promote the interests of consumers as regards 
price, quality and variety of service; and I must promote effec
tive competition, evidently because it is seen as an .efficient 
vehicle for achieving things that are desired by consumers. Com
petition provides a strong incentive to supply services at a rea
sonable price and to achieve economies in operation to make this 
possible; furthermore, and of-particular importance in the tele
communications industry, competition provides a strong incentive 
to supply innovative services and to upgrade existing services as 
soon as changing technology makes it feasible. 

However, competition is not possible without limit. In the pro
vision of basic services, using fixed links, the government has 
decided to license only one competitor to British Telecom, the 
previous monopolist: the competitor is Mercury Communications Ltd, 
a subsidiary of Cable and Wireless plc. This position will be re
viewed in 1990 when consideration will be given to the acceptance 
of additional competitors. One reason for beginning with this 
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'duopoly policy' is the belief that it may lead eventually to 
stronger competition; more competitors at the start of the new 
regime might mean weaker competition because each would be vying 
with the other to win business from British Telecom and the result 
might be to allow British Telecom to remain strongly dominant; 
this is an example of policy toward the planning of the transition 
to competition. 

Simple Resale 

Another way in which competition could be allowed would be by 
simple resale. This is the name given to an intermediate service 
prov~s~on that amounts in effect to the breaking of bulk. An in
dependent operator leases lines from a licensed provider - BT or 
Mercury - and uses those lines to provide basic telephone services 
to customers. The government has decided to use its licensing pow
ers to prevent the offering of simple resale at least before 1989. 
The reasons for this are again largely transitional. British Tele
com's prices for leased lines -which are used for companies' 
private systems, for example connecting different offices of the 
same company - were unsustainably low in relation to costs at the 
date of introduction of the new regulatory framework. To permit 
resale on the basis of those prices would have been to force BT 
to accept the use of its own resources to undercut its prices. To 
have increased prices rapidly, would have been to invalidate in
vestment decisions made by companies in setting up their own pri
vate systems. 

It seems very likely that simple resale will eventually be al
lowed. It is widely accepted that telephone customers should be 
allowed to use leased lines for the provision of data conveyance 
and certain 'value-added services' which involve facilities going 
beyond the basic carriage of messages. However, distinguishing 
between these services and basic services is difficult, and neces
sarily involves somewhat arbitrary and administratively complex 
regulatory decisions. The position will become more complex when 
new technology has put digital transmission in place of analogue 
because voice messages will then be indistinguishable in trans
mission from data messages. Moreover, resale will allow for use
ful extra competition without the element of risk involved in 
licensing additional companies to install fixed networks. 

However, some difficult issues will have to be addressed when 
decisions are made about allowing simple resale. At present, 
tariffs for long-distance telephone calls reflect a large amount 
of averaging of costs between high-cost routes and low-cost routes. 
If simple resale is allowed with no constraints, that averaging 
will be unsustainable, because the resellers will opt to operate 
only on low-cost (high traffic volume) routes where they will be 
able to undercut the prices of the main operators. Consideration 
will have to be given to the acceptability of this and the advan
tages of devices to limit it, such as the payment of a premium by 
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resellers for the use of leased lines. 

The Duopoly Policy 

I am often asked, also, about the probability that an extension 
will be made to the scope of basic competition in 1990: will BT 
and Mercury face additional competitors at that time? I am uncer
tain about the answer to this question. The existing competitive 
framework is very new and we must seek more experience with its 
operation before making judgments about the future. The establish
ment of a new telecommunications network involves high fixed costs. 
Other things being equal, it would be cheaper to provide additional 
service by expanding an existing network rather than establishing 
a new one. The cost savings resulting from efficiencies generated 
by competitive pressures can outweigh this cost factor and judg
ment has been that such savings are very likely to be sufficient 
to justify the establishment of Mercury. The prospect of further 
savings of a similar kind may or may not justify the licensing of 
third and subsequent competitors in or after 1990. Any hint of 
tacit collusion between BT and Mercury might be a signal that fur
ther competition was desirable. 

A statement that the government is willing to consider issuing 
licences to new applicants in and after 1990 might be highly de
sirable in that it would caution existing operators against col
lusion and in that new contenders would probably come forward only 
if they saw a reasonably promising market opening. Furthermore, 
technological development may be helpful to the development of com
petition in that a particularly strong case may exist for licensing 
operators who would use new technologies and new technologies may 
also reduce the amount of the fixed cost. The future role of cable 
television is another element of this decision. At present, broad
band cable television companies may provide voice telephony ser
vices only if they have an agreement with BT or Mercury for the 
purpose. This may be particularly significant to Mercury which 
plans to construct its own local network in certain areas but is 
likely to see agre.ements with cable television companies as a way 
of extending its local presence. After 1990, this arrangement 
might be continued or cable television companies might be allowed 
to carry voice telephony without an agreement with BT or Mercury. 

Interconnect Arrangements 

One further point deserves comment with regard to the development 
of basic network competition. It concerns the interconnection of 
BT's system with that of Mercury. It is evident that these two 
systems must be connected if competition is to be effective, in 
that only then can Mercury customers telephone all BT customers 
and vice versa. The licences provide that each operator has the 
right to require a connection agreement with the other in order 
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to provide 'any to any' calling and to provide customers with 
choice of route - so that, for example, a BT customer in Edinburgh, 
who wishes to telephone a BT customer in the London area, may 
choose to route the long-distance section of the call between 
Edinburgh and London either by BT circuits or by Mercury circuits, 
in either case using BT lines to access the long-distance lines 
and to deliver the call at the far end. 

The licences stipulate that if BT and Mercury fail to agree on 
terms of interconnection within a reasonable time, the terms are 
to be determined by myself. BT and Mercury did fail to reach agree
ment and I made a determination of the terms and conditions for 
interconnection in October 1985. The objectives of my determina
tion were to establish fair competition, giving Mercury extensive 
rights of interconnection at telephone exchanges of its choice, 
while setting prices that would enable BT to cover its costs. I 
established a committee to which reference could be made for reso
lution of disputes about the time taken to provide interconnection 
or about certain charges. I established minimum technical standards 
for interconnected calls. I established a billing procedure under 
which the entire cost of a call would appear on one bill to the 
customer, even though it might have travelled over both BT's net
work and Mercury's network; and I established procedures under 
which the two operators would co-operate in the preparation of 
joint directories, if either wanted it. 

International Telephony 

The establishment of competition in basic telephony raises inter
esting problems with regard to the pricing of international tele
phone calls. Only the United States and Japan, apart from the UK, 
have established competitive domestic carriers and, at the present 
time, Japan has a separate monopolist operator for international 
calls. A complex series of mainly bilateral international agree
ments has established international accounting rates - standard 
prices for conveying a message from one country to the other, one
half of which is paid by the country that originates the call to 
the country that receives it in relation to each call. A country 
that -sends more traffic than it receives will wish to have a low 
accounting rate, whereas a country that receives more than it 
sends will wish to have a high one. Typically, at present, account
ing rates are extremely high in relation to costs so that monopoly 
profits are earned on international telephone traffic. 

A country that introduces competition will be vulnerable, in 
dealings with another country that retains a monopoly, in that the 
monopolist may play one competing operator against another (whip
sawing is the technical term) to increase its share of the monopoly 
profits. To guard against this, the licences of BT and Mercury pro
vide for the establishment of a Code of Practice on international 
accounting, which is to be determined by me in default of agree
ment. I am working on the determination of this code as a result 
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of the failure of the operators to reach agreement. At the time 
of writing this paper, I have not yet reached a conclusion about 
the contents of the Code. However, the basic intention will be to 
require BT and Mercury to act in concert in negotiating an account
ing rate with an overseas operator so that both accept the same 
terms and conditions. This should prevent whipsawing. However, I 
am considering providing for exceptions, first, in the case where 
there are competing overseas operators and, secondly, in cases 
where some special arrangement is needed to encourage an overseas 
operator to establish a direct working relationship with Mercury 
and an agreement is proposed that is judged to be.in the best 
interests of the UK. 

Fair Trading Rules 

I have already noted above the acceptance in the UK of the desira
bility of competition in value-added services; the apparatus supply 
market is also being opened fully to competition. Both of these 
moves were set in progress by the 1981 Telecommunications Act. Con
sideration was given to the desirability of'excluding BT from com
petition in these areas on the grounds that BT would have such a 
strong advantage that competition could hardly be made effective. 
However, the eventual decision was to allow BT to compete and to 
rely on fair trading rules to prevent it from taking advantage 
of its monopoly position in other areas to confer unfair advan
tages on the competitive businesses. This decision was thought to 
be in the best interests of consumers because the arbitrary ex
clusion of BT from certain areas would eliminate the convenience 
of 'one-stop shopping' and it was also thought to give BT a better 
opportunity to become an effective force as an international 
leader in the field of information technology. 

Four main kinds of rules were brought into force to control BT's 
behaviour: a rule against undue preference, a rule against cross
subsidisation, a rule against unfair use of information and a rule 
requiring the even-handed connection of apparatus that had been 
subjected to independent testing. The rule against undue prefer
ence was required to prevent BT from using its monopoly position 
to grant favours to customers of its competitive businesses -
favours of a kind which would give it an unmatchable advantage over 
competitors. For example, the provision of new exchange lines with
in one week to customers of its apparatus supply business, while 
deliberately making customers of competitors wait for four weeks, 
would be an undue preference. The rule against cross-subsidisation 
is required to make sure that monopoly profits in certain areas of 
the business cannot be used to lower, say, the prices of apparatus 
in order to drive out competition with a view to raising these 
prices to a level that will produce monopoly profits subsequently. 

In the course of running its network, BT acquires information 
about its customers, apparatus and systems that could form the 
basis of directed marketing efforts. This too would give BT an 
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unfair advantage over competitors. A Code of Practice has been 
brought into force requiring BT not to allow the transfer of in
formation from its basic telephone business to the competitive 
businesses without the recorded consent of customers obtained in 
advance. Finally, if BT were to remain the authority that decided 
whether or not apparatus could be connected to its network, as it 
was before the introduction of open competition, it would be in a 
position to favour its own apparatus over that of competitors. Con
sequently, arrangements have been established for the preparation 
of standards for apparatus and for the independent testing of 
apparatus against the standards and BT has been given the obliga
tion of connecting to its network all apparatus of a type that 
has been approved. 

The promotion of effective competition raises a number of diffi
culties and requires a firm approach from regulators. One issue 
that has to be decided is whether or not separation of the opera
tion of competitive businesses and monopoly businesses should be 
required. The government decided not to require such separation 
and consequently BT is free to use employees to work jointly for 
the apparatus supply business and the basic telephone business in 
selling, taking orders, or even in maintenance services. Separation 
is better avoided if possible because it would be likely to in
crease total operating costs. However, if the economies achievable 
through the joint use of resources are very great, it may turn out 
that competitors who cannot take advantage of such economies will 
be unable to survive. I shall keep this situation under review and 
consider the case for modification of the rules in the light of 
developments in the competitive position. 

The acceptability of the joint use of resources creates diffi
culties for the accounting measurements - the difficulties of allo
cating joint costs - on which judgments about the existence or non
existence of cross-subsidisation must be based. Indeed, such diffi
culties are unavoidable to some extent in that the accounting 
measurements will almost inevitably require the establishment of 
transfer prices and the allocation of common costs of central ad
ministration, regardless of decisions about the joint use of re
sources at a detailed level. In the case of BT, however, the diffi
culties are greater than necessary because the incurring of many 
types of joint cost is permitted. No uniquely correct solution to 
this problem exists. I simply have to take a pragmatic view and 
insist on the use of one of a family of methods accepted by ac
countants as reasonable. 

At the date of privatisation, BT, as a state-owned enterprise, 
had not established adequate accounting records to distinguish its 
profitability on basic services from its profitability on other 
activities such as apparatus supply and value-added services. This 
may be regarded as a remarkable state of affairs. The licence gave 
BT about three years to get its accounting house in order: it was 
required to produce good standard accounts for its competitive 
businesses separately, beginning on 1st April 1987. However, I have 
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been pressing BT to provide its best estimates of results for com
petitive businesses before that time, emphasising that I would not 
find it acceptable for BT to be cross-subsidising its competitive 
businesses up to April 1987, and as a result I have obtained cer
tain information which I am using as a basis for judgments about 
cross-subsidisation. 

This leads on to another point that I want to make about regu
lation to secure fair competition. Just before BT's licence came 
into force, suspicion of BT's intentions and willingness to trade 
fairly was widespread. I formed the view that, because BT faced 
competition after having a dominant monopoly position, I could not 
provide satisfactory assurance about the fairness of competition 
by taking a passive role and limiting myself to the investigation 
of complaints as they arose. I therefore set out an active plan 
to give publicity to the fair trading rules, to encourage BT to 
give them good internal publicity and to indicate that I intended 
to go out looking for cases in which the fair trading rules were 
broken by undertaking a study involving the interviewing of pur
chasers of equipment and services; I also indicated that I would 
not hesitate to issue an order if I found any breaches of the 
rules. I believe that experience with the fairness of competition 
is turning out much better than people initially expected and I 
intend to watch the position closely to make sure that this con
tinues. 

Management of the Transition to Competition 

I have already indicated my belief that a need exists to manage 
the process of moving from monopoly to competition. If the doors 
are thrown open wide, without adequate planning and preparation, 
the result is likely to be confusion, instability in prices and 
the provision of services, and perhaps a situation in which the 
original monopolist is able to re-establish its dominance. I have 
already mentioned arrangements for resale and indeed the limitation 
of basic services to a duopoly as examples of arrangements which 
may be transitional and which would be needed for transitional pur
poses if for no other. 

I will content myself at this point with mentioning one other 
example. When BT.'was a state-owned industry, it used to buy most 
of its supply of exchange and transmission equipment from a small 
group of British manufacturers. With the onset of competition, BT 
decided that it needed to introduce greater pressures on its sup
pliers to enable it to withstand the greater competitive pressures 
that it faced itself and it therefore announced its intention of 
introducing a limited amount of additional competition to its pro

. curement procedures.· In particular, it decided to introduce an 
additional supplier of exchange equipment and the company chosen 
~as Thorn-Ericsson, a joint venture between a British company and 
a Swedish company with British control and manufacturing to be 
undertaken in Britain. 
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I received a number of complaints about BT's introduction of 
foreign technology. One of the grounds for the complaints was that 
BT had established a special relationship with its original sup
pliers, which had resulted in the suppliers adopting certain speci
fications for their products, and that they were being given too 
little time to adapt to more competitive specifications. In my 
report on these complaints, I recognised the advantages of intro
ducing additional competition to BT's purchasing arrangements, in 
the interests of the ultimate consumers of telephone services, but 
I also recommended the desirability of a transitional period of 
three years in which orders to new suppliers would be limited and 
the original suppliers would be given the opportunity to adapt to 
the new situation, provided that they performed reasonably as 
regards price and delivery dates. 

Efficiency in Regulation 

Many areas of BT's business remain untouched by competition and 
some of them may remain untouched for the indefinite future. 
Mercury and others will consider the viability of extensions to 
their networks on a case by case basis and they will not compete 
on routes or in areas of the country where the economics are un
favourable. Regulation is needed to avoid the abuse of monopoly 
power in areas where competition is not effective. The system of 
regulation established by the government strives for efficiency in 
at least two senses. 

First, the level of detail to which regulation is carried must 
be limited by reference to a subjective cost-benefit test. Regula
tion should not be carried to the level of detail at which the 
costs are highly likely to exceed the benefits. No part of the 
telecommunications business is excluded from regulatory surveil
lance but equally some areas are free from detailed rules and it 
is left to the regulator to consider the establishment of such 
rules, on a case by case basis, if he receives complaints that 
seem sufficiently serious to warrant it. 

The second sense in which we have sought efficient regulation 
is in seeking to establish a system that has appropriate incen
tives to encourage the operators to become more efficient. The 
price control arrangements represent a good example of what I have 
in mind. If prices are set year by year at a level which allows 
the dominant operator to earn only the minimum acceptable rate of 
return on capital employed, certain unfavourable consequences may 
ensue. The operator will have no incentive to economise on costs 
because any cost savings are likely to be bid away in the form of 
lower prices; on the contrary, an incentive exists to provide a 
level of service supported by lavish expenditures both on capital 
equipment and in running expenses: this will make life easier for 
top management and the monopoly position allied with the regula
tory arrangements will make it possible to recover the costs and 
still earn a reasonable return on investment, at least within a 
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quite wide margin of tolerance. 
The regulatory arrangements for the UK have tried to avoid this 

difficulty by setting a fixed price formula. The exact formula 
chosen is known as the RPI-3 formula. Each year, BT is permitted 
to increase average prices, for a basket of basic services, by 3 
percentage points below the rate of inflation. The concept on 
which this approach is based is that the original choice of for
mula should be based on budgets for a number of years and should 
be set at such a level that a reasonable rate of return is likely 
to be earned if reasonable efficiency is attained. However, the 
price control rule is then frozen for a period of years - five 
was chosen in the case of the UK - so that if the operator can 
reduce its operating costs, it is able to make extra profit and 
is permitted to keep it. At the end of five years, the position 
will be reviewed and a new formula established for another period 
of years. 

Against the valuable incentive effects of the formula must be 
weighed a risk that the estimates on which the computations are 
based will be wrong and the licensee will finish up earning an 
excessive rate of return or possibly too little to sustain the 
business. For this reason, some element of flexibility is probably 
inevitable. To some extent this could be provided by using a more 
complex formula which would make explicit allowance for matters 
such as changes in the volume of business. These options might be 
considered when the price control rule is next revised. However, 
the price control rule is incorporated in the licence and the 
licence amendment procedures can be brought into play, if neces
sary, to deal with difficulties that arise before the arrival of 
the five-year horizon. The licence amendment procedures might be 
used to adjust the pricing formula in the light of unexpected 
economic events. However, care must be taken to make adjustments 
only as a result of genuinely unexpected events, otherwise the 
arrangement might become a disguised form of short-term rate of 
return regulatio~ with consequent loss of the benefits of the in
centive to efficiency. 

The price control arrangements may need some modifications when 
they are reviewed. One possible weakness at present is the absence 
of formal controls on quality of service, so that an incentive may 
exist to reduce quality as a means of increasing profit. I am 
undertaking work on the quality of service to put pressure on BT 
to avoid a reduction. However, more formal arrangements may be 
needed later on. Subject to points of this sort, I believe that 
the present price control framework is working well. 

I cannot talk about the price control arrangements without a 
short reference to the problem of the balance of prices. The price 
control rule applies to a weighted average of prices for exchange 
line rentals and direct-dialled inland telephone calls. At the 
date of privatisation, the individual prices of these items were 
significantly out of line with costs. This statement can be made 
with considerable confidence even though the measurement of cost 
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on a service by service basis is by no means completely clear cut. 
BT has been adjusting prices to bring them more closely into line 
with costs and this has unleashed a storm of complaints: any re
balancing of prices is almost bound to make some people better off 
and others worse off and those who become worse off generally corn
plain loudly even if the rebalancing is fair. 

I have conducted an investigation of the complaints and have 
satisfied myself that the changes made so far have indeed been 
fair. I have pointed out that I can see no reason to force fami
lies who make long-distance calls in order to keep in touch with 
relatives - long-distance calls were priced significantly above 
cost in the past - to subsidise other families who can keep in 
touch with relatives by means of local calls. Some accept this 
argument; but others argue that local-call prices should be held 
down in relation to cost because the bills of domestic customers, 
as opposed to business customers, are highly dependent on local
call charges. I have taken the view that my proper role in rela
tion to issues such as this is to satisfy myself that the prices 
are fair and to stop short of attempting any interference - which 
is probably beyond my powers anyway - to bring about a redistribu
tion of wealth. 

However, I admit that the distinction between fair pricing and 
wealth redistribution is not completely clear cut. The duties I 
have been given require me to take a special interest in the pro
vision of services to rural areas and the promotion of the inter
ests of elderly and disabled people. The singling out of these 
groups implies the need to give them more favourable treatment 
than would be secured under arrangements that referred only to 
general economic considerations, no doubt out of concern for the 
social benefits of maintaining rural communities and the desira
bility of securing the welfare of elderly and disabled people. The 
Act and the licences are not precise about the interpretation of 
these considerations. However, I shall endeavour to maintain the 
position of rural communities and elderly and disabled people at 
least at the level at which it stood at the date of privatisation. 
I shall aim to make sure that there is a reasonable availability 
of services in rural areas judged against the provision in other 
areas and I shall aim to ensure also that elderly and disabled 
people - or at least the less well-off among them - are protected 
against excessive rises in the standing charge which they must pay 
to continue to have a telephone. 

The Role of Privatisation 

Some people suggest that the beneficial developments I have de
scribed above could have happened without the conversion of BT 
from a state-owned industry into a privately-owned one. To some 
extent, that may be correct. However, I do not believe that it is 
completely correct. The benefits of privatisation seem to me to be 
an important part of the whole framework. First, the incentive 
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effects of the price control rule and other aspects of the regula
tion of monopoly services are likely to be effective only if the 
licensee is a private company, motivated by the pursuit of profit. 
Indeed, there is a danger that even competition would be less of 
a spur to a state-owned industry than a private one because its 
employees would assume that it would not be allowed to fail and 
that poor results might be followed by a bending of the rules in 
its favour. This might seriously undermine the possibility of 
effective competition. 

However, my own observation of the industry suggests that the 
strongest benefit of privatisation is one that is harder to ana
lyse precisely. A change has taken place in the attitudes of peo
ple in the industry. They are thinking more entrepreneurially to
day. They are thinking up new approaches to business and looking 
for new kinds of services to offer. They are thinking thoughts 
that they did not bother to think previously. I think that this is 
a benefit that is attributable to privatisation and that it is a 
significant one. 

The Regulatory Process 

I have indicated, in the course of this paper, something of the 
way the process of regulation works. I have indicated that I have 
strong powers, powers to impose orders which can lead to the im
position of financial penalities following a breach of the rules 
and powers to initiate procedures to change the rules. I am not 
debarred from taking an interest in any aspects of the activities 
of licensees that fall within the telecommunications industry. The 
new process of regulation may itself be regarded as a significant 
benefit of the new regime and a great improvement on the arrange
ments that existed when BT was a state-owned industry. In contrast 
to the previous position, the rules are now explicit, as are the 
arrangements for enforcing and amending them; and the process has 
been made independent of short-term political pressures. 

I am often asked about the dangers of agency capture - the dan
ger that the regulator will be ineffective because he comes to 
identify with the interests of the regulatee - and I know that 
question is of interest to the audience of this paper. To some 
extent, of course, the independence of the regulator is a function 
of his attitude of mind and this must be judged by others. But, to 
a large extent, the regulatory framework can provide safeguards. 
The danger of agency capture is particularly great when the regu
latee is the main source of contact for the regulator and when sys
tematic contacts do not take place with groups having opposing 
interests. The structural position in the UK guards against this to 
some extent. I have six advisory committees, one for each of Eng
land, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland and two others dealing 
with the special interests of small businesses on the one hand and 
elderly and disabled people on the other. These committees will 
certainly let me know if they disagree with decisions I have made. 
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Furthermore, I have established procedures that guard against the 
danger further. I issue consultative documents on major issues and 
invite comments; and I make sure that I have regular meetings with 
representative associations dealing with the interests of consumers 
in general, telephone users in particular, manufacturing industry, 
trade union members and others. I also try to explain my reasoning 
as fully as possible in public statements, setting out my decisions. 
I believe that this constitutes a satisfactory set of safeguards. 

Perhaps I may end on a personal note. I believe strongly in the 
advantages of the new framework we have developed for communica
tions. Telecommunications is becoming increasingly important to 
the economies of modern nations. Efficient services will help busi
ness to compete more effectively in international markets as well 
as providing better services to domestic customers. I believe that 
the combination of competition and regulation introduced in the UK 
gives us the best chance we have of being among the leaders in this 
field. I bring a great deal of enthusiasm to meeting the challenges 
that the new regime has established. 
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